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Correction 

ln Alden Waitt's review of The_ Price of Salt 
(The Women's Studies Review, Vol. 6 No. 6), 
it was stated that the book was originally 
published in 1952 by McFadden-Bartell. 
However, the book was first published in 
1952 in hardback by the highly respected 

Coward-McCann. It was issued in paperback 
by Bantam in 1953 and not picked up by 
McFadden until 1969 (and then packaged as 
mentioned in the review). The book was 
reprinted in 1984 by Naiad. Press. 

Cassandra: A Novel and Four Essays. By Christa Wolf, translated from the German 
by Jan van Heurck. 
New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, Inc., 1984. 

Lisa Kiser, OSU, Department of English 

Christa Wolf's books have as their goal 
the accurate representation of real life, a 
goal which may not at first seem to diverge 
in any way from that of most novelists. The 
difference between Wolf's narratives and the 
works of conventional realists, however, is 
large--mainly because Wolf's realism is of a 
highly precise kind: She wishes to record 
the truth about the workings of individual 
lives and consciousnesses in spite of their 
shapelessness and failure to conform to 
literary notions of linear plot and formal 
coherence. Moreover, unlike Virginia Woolf, 
James Joyce, or any other literary innovator 
of the modern world, Christa Wolf has made a 
further commitment to realism in that she 
has chosen to write about people who really 
existed, not about fictional characters 
whose lives (both physical and mental) can 
be manipulated to serve some literary end. 

In The Quest for Christa T., for 
example, Wolf writes about incidents and 
people from her own life as a young adult, 
only fictionalizing when she is lacking 
information about what really happened, or 
when what really happened was somehow less 
"true" than what she has supplied in its 
stand. (And even then, she tells the reader 
in advance exactly what she has done to 
alter the raw material of life.) Likewise, 
in A Model Childhood, Wolf chronicles events 
from her own youth, creating for the reader 
a powerful exemplum of the development of 
the individual conscience, whose subtle geo-
graphy is charted in order to gently prod 
the reader into the same sort of self-
examination and assessment. Finally, in No 

Place On Earth, Wolf supplies excruciatingly 
exact physical and psychological detail to 
surround the real-life love affair between 
two nineteenth-century German poets. 
Clearly, throughout her career, Christa Wolf 
has had the deep conviction that real life--
with all its formlessness and lack of clear 
purpose--has much to teach us, and that 
authors have been too quick to let fiction-
writing crowd out the most important 
question of all: "What really happens?" 

Although Wolf's newest book, Cassandra, 
demonstrates the same quest for truth that 
her other works show, it is created out of 
very different materials. Instead of 
selecting modern reality as her subject, 
Wolf has decided to write about the ancient 
character of Cassandra, whose well-known 
story is recorded in classical texts by 
Homer, Aeschylus, Seneca, and others. The 
daughter of Priam and Hecuba (rulers of Troy 
at its fall), Cassandra was given the gift 
of prophecy by Apollo. When she later re-
fused to give him her love, Apollo arranged 
it so that her prophecies, though always 
true, would never be believed. Later 
abducted by Agamemnon (at the Fall of Troy 
she herself foretold), Cassandra is taken to 
Mycenae as a prisoner and is finally killed 
by Agamemnon's wife, Clytemnestra. The 
frustration, loneliness, and tragedy in-
trinsic to Cassandra's plight as she fore-
tells the Fall of Troy before incredulous 
throngs held great dramatic interest for the 
poets of antiquity, who often told--or 
alluded to--her story in their works. But 
Wolf wants to know more about Cassandra than 



the bare classical plot of her story can ex-
press. The question Wolf seeks to answer 
is, "Who was Cassandra before they wrote 
about her?" Left with merely a sketchy tale 
recorded by men who used her story to serve 
other ends, Wolf wants to get at some 
greater reality, namely, the truth about 
Cassandra's existence as a thinking, feeling 
woman. What was it like to see the future? 
What was it like to see one's imminent 
death? What was it like to have been a 
woman of that time, faced with the sudden 
and violent death of one's own family and 
civilization? 

Obviously, to suggest answers to these 
questions requires a great deal of fiction-
alizing about Cassandra, since the narrative 
is written in the first person, as if 
Cassandra herself were speaking. In this 
respect, the book departs significantly from 
Wolf's earlier works, since the main char-
acters are drawn from legend and not from 
life. But true to form, Wolf is still 
obsessed with fact: she has read widely in 
classical and modern sources (literary 
texts, histories, archeological writings) to 
furnish her narrative with details that a 
real Cassandra could have known. Moreover, 
a further form of realism is attempted 
here; the narrative--which records 
Cassandra's memories at the moment of her 
death--is structured to reflect the idle, 
often random nature of human reminiscing, as 
the rememberer dwells on the themes of 
family, love, and the ravages of war. The 
narrative is thus almost never "linear" 
(whereby one event is followed by another 
through time) but is, in Wolf's own words, a 
"fabric" or a "network," an artistic form 
that in Wolf's mind is more adequate to the 

An Angel at My Table. By Janet Frame. 
New York: George Braziller, 1984. 

complexities of consciousness than are the 
received forms of Western literary history. 
(On this issue, it may indeed be instructive 
for the reader to compare Wolf with Woolf.) 

What does Cassandra have to teach us? 
First of all, in Cassandra's story we are 
introduced to a woman who achieves perfect 
self- and social knowledge, one who "sees 
the future because she has the courage to 
see things as they really are in the 
present." In the four pieces of writing 
that the author has appended to Cassandra's 
story, we are given further insights into 
Wolf's ideas: there are two travel essays 
about her trip to Greece, a "work diary" 
that records, among other things, her 
thoughts about the failures of Western 
("male") aesthetic principles and the 
tentative success of feminist ones, and a 
letter that outlines some of her thinking on 
the relationship between life and art. 
These essays, written in--and about--the 
style in which Cassandra is composed, are 
profoundly moral, expressing the same 
honesty and bone-deep integrity visible in 
all of Christa Wolf's prose. Moreover, they 
help to define the ways in which our own 
nuclear age can benefit from the lessons 
learned in Cassandra's antiquity. Indeed, 
Wolf is herself a sort of Cassandra here, as 
she fearfully muses on the nuclear war that 
seems to loom in the near future, the war 
that will bring with it the fall of a new 
Troy--modern Western society. There are 
sure to be readers who dislike this book 
(just as some have not had the patience her 
earlier works demand), but to anyone who 
wishes to reflect deeply on how the past and 
the present lend form to the future, 
Cassandra and its essays offer generous gifts. 

Joan E. Piurek, University of the District of Columbia, Department of English 

The second volume of New Zealand 
novelist Janet Frame's autobiography is al 
once a compelling memoir and strangely 
inaccessible. Like the occasional 
photograph one sees of her, it poises upon 
revelation and withdrawal. Tt does not so 
much look back reflectively upon ·her passage 
from childhood lo barely functional 
adulthood as it, to borrow her own phrase, 
looks "across" or "through." 

For Frame, who was (perhaps correctly) 
diagnosed as schizophrenic, the act of 
writing such a memoir was no doubt 
therapeutic. In this sense, her book is an 
intensely feminist one. Like Charlotte 
Bonte's Lucy Snowe in Villette (and Brontl; 
herself), Frame seeks a voice to express 
herself; and like Lucy (Bronte), Frame uses 
social and psychic apartness, apparent 
"insignificance," to define herself as 



artist. Frame, like Bronte, thus "speaks" 
from the position of silence to which 
society consigns her. But if for the 
writer art serves an ultimately cathartic 
function, for the reader, who turns easily 
through its stylistically simple pages, full 
of real and symbolic images of death and 
rebirth, it is always a puzzling exercise 
filled with as much subterfuge as revelation. 

While it may be that Frame is, as she 
says, "never withdrawn from the freal' 
world," it is clear that, for her, reality 
is always perceived through a neurosis which 
transcends simple shyness. Like the Burbank 
Gertrude Stein so accurately described, An 
Angel at My Table increasingly convinces the 
reader that perhaps "there is no there, 
there." For Frame, literature (and the act 
of writing) becomes both escape and 
salvation, lie and truth combined; and her 
voyage through school, teaching, mental 
institutions and freedom is, like the voyage 
toward London with which she ends this 
volume, full of "weeping with fear and 
delight." 

Certainly the New Zealand of Frame's 
young womanhood seems fearful, deadly and 
dull. The cramped living quarters she 
inhabits as a student both define her own 
psyche and provoke the need to escape from 
a world not much larger than a bed, a 
classroom and a graveyard (the latter 
Frame's favorite refuge for meditation). To 
say that such a limited environment must 
produce neurosis is perhaps to touch Frame's 
obsessive need for refuge and escape, first 
into madness and then into literature, and 
maybe into the world. I say "perhaps" 
because one can never be sure; for, unlike 
the memoir which expands beyond the 
individual writer to reveal a larger world 
(as, say, Hemingway's Moveable Feast), 
Frame's autobiography contracts and 
convolutes. The reader, to use Frame's 
word, is "trapped" inside a self so insecure 
as to be extremely deceptive and 
destructive. (Obsessed with her decaying 
teeth, she is too timid to see about getting 
them fixed; boarding at her aunt's, she 
hides her used sanitary napkins in her 
dresser drawers.) 

Self-destruction is actually attempted, 
though the attempt is so clumsy as to be 
suspect; another au bterfuge. Yet another 
attempt to escape? Failing to become the 
teacher ahe studies to be (she walks out of 
her classroom because she cannot stand the 
idea of being evaluated by the administra-
tors), and unable to escape entirely into 

the poetry she wishes to write, the suicide 
attempt lands Frame in a mental institution, 
where, in and out, she is to spend her next 
eight years and like the others there, a 
victim of abuse, indifference, and 
brutality. Diagnosed as an incurable 
schizophrenic, scheduled fpr a brutalizing 
lobotomy, she is saved by an understanding 
doctor (the angel in the title, one sup-
poses) when he learns that a book of her 
short stories has received a prestigious 
award. 

This award, and her subsequent exposure, 
produce a second angelic manifestation in 
the form of the New Zealand writer, Frank 
Sargeson, who becomes her patron and mentor, 
allowing her, at last, to think only of her 
beloved literature and a journey into a 
larger world. 

That that journey, only prefigured at 
the end of this volume, helped to produce an 
art as convoluted as this memoir is amazing. 
While Frame says she will, in her auto-
biography, describe "my struggle to accept 
and be responsible for myself as a whole 
being without having to conceal my inner 
dreams in order to preserve them, or without 
having to deceive by playing roles of 
teacher, smiling, happy, 'a lovely girl, no 
trouble at all,'" she does nothing of the 
sort. Instead, the autobiography conceals 
as much as it reveals. It never satis-
factorily explains how Frame managed to deal 
with her world or her isolated self. 
Rather, An Angel at My Table, like the 
madness which is the subject of much of 
Frame's literary effort, and like a long and 
abstract poem, is finally only its own 
reason for being. 

Who Janet lt'rame is remains a mystery, 
for the separation she makes between the 
world and the word is almost total. Per-
petually caught between fear and delight, 
she leaves one always suspended between 
concealment and discovery. Searching for 
substance, one finds only Tempest-like 
"tricks of desperation." In her auto-
biography, as in her life, she weaves 
herself and her reader into a trap, 
"remembering that a trap is also a refuge." 
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The Hearts of Men: American Dreams and the Flight from Commitment. By Barbara 
Ehrenreich. 
Garden City, New York: Anchor Press/Doubleday, 1984. 

Joanne Blum, OSU, Department of English 

Ambivalence is the word Ehrenreich uses 
to describe her final attitude toward her 
subject; it defines mine as well. Hearts of 
Men is about the evolution of the masculine 
role over the past thirty years and, second-
arily, the effects of these changes on 
women. Its specific focus is what 
Ehrenreich terms a "male revolt" against the 
breadwinner ethic since the early 1950's. 
As sources, she uses primarily materials 
from popular culture: magazines, movies, 
bestsellers, as well as pop psychology and 
even pop medicine. These provide an 
illuminating and frequently entertaining 
backward glance at recent history, and they 
lend effective support to Ehrenreich's claim 
that. there has indeed been a recurrent 
pattern of male rebellion against various 
strictures of the male role during the 
period she covers (and, in fact, well before 
this). 

By way of stage-setting for an analysis 
of this "role," and particularly men's 
rejection of it, she first sketches the 
origins of the breadwinner ethic and its 
effect on the relationships between men and 
women. Much of this is, of course, not. 
new. Central to the male role, in effect, 
is his function as provider. Thus marriage, 
for women, was grounded in the necessity 
that. they provide for themselves by 
acquiring providers. Men's reasons for 
marrying were less clear, and Ehrenreich 
posits that they were motivated by social 
norms which equated marriage and wage-
earning with maturity and mental health. It 
is arguable, though, that male rejection of 
the breadwinner ethic is now a "fait 
accompli," as she would seem to believe. 
And, further, her account of male motivation 
fails to take into account the very real 
privileges men have accrued ( documented by 
Jessie Bernard and others) by virtue of 
their provider roles. Ehrenreich dismisses 
this research as tangential and intangible. 
From her socialist perspective, she makes 
the economically tangible her primary 
interest. 

It is certainly true, however, that 
marriage has always represented an unequal 
balance of economic power and that national 

economic policies have reflected this 
imbalance. Ehrenreich explains that the 
"family wage system" was both a response and 
a catalyst to this primary inequity. It 
compensated women for their lack of finan-
cial resources (and "allowed" them to stay 
at home) by ensuring that men earned enough 
to care for them. Its pernicious effect was 
to provide rationales for restricting 
women's entry into the work force and for 
paying them less once they got there. 
Ehrenreich sees both the collapse of the 
family wage systen (because for most 
families one income isn't enough anymore) 
and men's rejection of the breadwinner role 
as the foundation of contemporary insecurity 
and dissidence for men and women alike. 

Ehrenreich's portrait of the 1950's is 
very familiar: traditional family structure 
and structured roles whereby men strove in 
the corporate world for the trappings of 
success--suburban ranch house, two cars, and 
a well-groomed, happy homemaker in the 
kitchen. The psychological watchwords of 
the early 50's were "maturity" and "re-
sponsibility." Men who married and became 
good providers were, in effect, psycholog-
ically mature; those who didn't were cer-
tainly immature and probably effeminate. 
Homophobia was, Ehrenreich claims, one of 
the primary forces which induced men to 
marry. If a man is not a successful bread-
winner, in other words, his manhood becomes 
questionable. The psychological situation 
rendered impotent many of the rebellious 
efforts of the early "grey flannel dissi-
dents" and relegated most men's dreams of 
flight to the fantasy world of Mickey 
Spillane novels where, significantly, "naked 
blondes were routinely perforated in a hail 
of bullets," or to Westerns, "where there 
were no women at all and no visible sources 
of white-collar employment." 

The emergence of Hugh Hefner and his 
"playboy philosophy" in 1953 commenced a 
process of removing the stigma of effeminacy 
from the rebellion. While Playboy certainly 
capitalized on, and fueled, the male desire 
for freedom from responsibility (basically 
to women), it also protected itself, via the 
plentiful nude female bodies, from accusa-



lions of homosexuality. Ehrenreich makes a 
good case for viewing the Playboy enterprise 
as one of the more coherent and consciously 
articulated male rebellions. Hefner saw 
himself as a "pioneer rebel against the gray 
miasma of conformity that gripped other 
men," and he had fairly clear strategies for 
his rebellion: to "reclaim the indoors" for 
men, to replace the suburban ranch house 
with the suave, single man's apartment, and 
to embrace ebulliently a new style of relat-
ing to women: as beautiful, occasional, 
overnight guests--as another commodity on a 
long list of new items for consumption 
presented in the pages of his magazine. 
Ehrenreich makes it clear that, from 
Playboy's inception, attacks on women as 
wives and mothers were a significant part of 
Hefner's method. The incredible success of 
Playboy demonstrated the extent to which men 
embraced his message. 

There were other expressions of 
rebellion as well: the Beat rebels 
(Kerouac, Cassady et al) embraced a 
comparable philosophy of freedom from 
binding commitments to women but added to 
this freedom from material consumption as 
well; cardiologists warned of men's 
susceptibility, by means of their stressful 
breadwinner role, to coronary heart disease; 
and t.he 60's saw a new brand of psychology, 
the "human potential movement," which 
emphasized individual growth and freedom of 
self-expression, While the dangers of 
stress encouraged men to balance their 
lives and take advantage of other outlets 
for expression, the same scare story warned 
women away from the stressful workplace and, 
wit.h no evidence to support. it, fostered t.he 
myth that women entering "male" professions 
were now contracting "masculine" ailments. 

Ehrenreich's treatment. of t.he 
"counter-culture" era and the effects of the 
Vietnam war on the masculine image is also 
interesting, though problematic. She 
describes this period as evincing an "andro-
gynous drift," expressed in the lees eex-
t.yped styles of dress and in the long hair 
worn by both men and women. Ehrenreich 
acknowledges that. t.his androgynous trend was 
more superficial than real, but. asserts that 
t.his period marked a radical reject.ion of 
the masculine mystique. She argues that the 
Vietnam experience, and the disillusionment. 
that followed, dealt a fatal blow to the 
credibility of t.he masculine image, at. least 
in its more aggressive forms. Many would 
argue, however (myself included), t.hat. t.his 

period marked only a temporary setback, one 
which is currently being corrected. 

Ehrenreich takes an optimistic view also 
of the men's liberation literature that. has 
emerged since Vietnam, believing that it 
represents the positive en~ of a continuum 
of male revolt against restrictive social 
roles: from paternalism, to "macho defi-
ance," to the embracing of a more humane and 
androgynous goal which is pot.ent.ially con-
sistent with feminism. Here is where the 
ambivalence comes in. Why the optimism? It 
is patently obvious--indeed, Ehrenreich 
makes it so--that virtually every expression 
of male revolt she describes is heavily 
characterized by the scapegoating of women. 
Much of the recent "men's liberation" 
literature (such as Joe Oubbert's A Man's 
Place) affirms this fact. More than a male 
revolt against capitalistic society and the 
restrictive, inhumane socio-economic roles 
it casts men into, the rebellion Ehrenreich 
traces looks more like another period of 
masculinity-on-the-defensive, not unlike 
those which arose before and after the Civil 
War, during the Depression, before and after 
World War II, and so on, at any time when 
the basic tenets of masculinity ( primarily 
dominance and material success) appear to be 
threatened. Invariably women have been 
blamed for this crisis in masculine 
identity. In effect, it is women men are 
rebelling against, not restrictive economic 
roles as Ehrenreich would like to believe. 

As a feminist, Ehrenreich voices her 
concern that "male culture seems to have 
abandoned the breadwinner role without 
overcoming the sexist attitudes which that 
role has perpetuated: on the one hand, the 
expectation of female nurturance and 
submissive service as a matter of right; on 
the other hand, a misogynist contempt for 
women as 'parasites' and entrappers of 
men." As a socialist, though, Ehrenreich 
believes that the ecQnomic role of 
breadwinner (and woman as dependent) has 
propagated the sexist. attitude she 
describes. Her thesis raises again t.he 
classic aocialiet.-feminiet. debate: did 
economics create the monster, or did the 
monster create the economics? Ehrenreich 
clearly believes the former, since she goes 
on to express her hope that men and women 
might "meet as rebels together" against a 
commodified and degrading social order bent 
on mass destruction. While certainly the 
world offers no example of "ideal" social-



f 

ism, none of the examples we do have suggest 
that sexism will simply go away under a dif-
ferent economic arrangement. In light of 
the rampant female scapegoating Ehrenreich 
documents, this hope for unity seems, to put 

Housekeeping. By Marilynne Robinson. 
New York: Bantam Books, 1982. 

it mildly, naive. It is this socialist.-
feminist conflict which causes my ambiva-
lence toward Ehrenreich's book; perhaps it 
is the reason for hers as well. 

During the Reign of the Queen of Persia. By Joan Chase. 
New York: Ballentine Books, 1983. 

Suzanne Owens, OSU, Department of English 

No recent novel matches the highly 
evocative and sensual language of Marilynne 
Robinsons's Housekeeping. Certainly few 
first novels have achieved the level of 
craft evident from the very opening when 
"Call me Ishmael" is sounded as "My name is 
Ruth." And with her genealogy recited 
through the naming of sister, grandmother 
and aunts, the voice of Robinson's narrative 
begins to weave a history uniquely woman-
centered, ordered upon the fragile and 
frequently changeable relationships between 
two children, Ruth and Lucille, and the 
women who move through their lives. The 
shape of mothering forms and reforms as 
domestic arrangements change, but the 
children's lives are framed above all and 
always by the absence of their real mother, 
who abandoned them one day on their grand-
mother's porch before driving her car off 
the cliff above Fingerbone Lake. But this 
is not a story of calamity. 

From the vantage point of Ruth and 
Lucille, the women who enter their lives, 
taking up the responsibility ·of their care 
and then moving on, offer an odd kind of 
security in contrast to the trappings of 
conventional "housekeeping." Their 
grandmother, "cared for us like someone 
reliving a long day in a dream . • • baffled 
by an awareness that this present had passed 
already." After her death, the only 
available ·mother-substitutes are two elderly 
and equally bewildered great-aunts, whose 
"alarm was evident from the first." Unable 
to adapt to their new role, Lily and Nona 
make way for Sylvie, the only sister of the 
children's mother who can be found. Sylvie, 
a drifter who arrives via a passing boxcar, 
brings focus to the children's lives, even 
if it's only their shared recognition that 
she is "not a stable person." But through 
the power of these relationships, bonded and 

severed, the keeping of a household becomes 
a sort of keeping of vanished souls, as Ruth 
claims: 

But every memory is turned over and 
over again, every word, however 
chance, written in the heart in the 
hope that memory will fulfill itself, 
and become flesh, and that the 
wanderers will find a way home, and 
the perished, whose lack we always 
feel, will step through the door 
finally and stroke our hair with 
dreaming, habitual fondness, not 
having meant to keep us waiting long. 

Sylvie's bizarre, though endlessly 
gentle, behavior ultimately pushes Lucille 
toward the world of social conventions. 
Ruth, on the other hand, is literally 
carried out of that world by Sylvie, who 
burns the house and flees with the child 
onto the train trestle that spans the lake. 
What happens during their crossing is 
something of a mystery, but strong evidence 
points to a failed attempt; the ending of 
the tale, then, is a tour-de-force of 
narrative strategy as the voice of Ruth 
speaks from beyond, a no-place removed in 
time and imagination from the opening 
declaration. In hindsight, then, the entire 
narrative flows through some enabling power 
beyond simple memory. 

While the mother figures in Robinson's 
tale come and go, the mothers and aunts of 
four girls on a northeastern Ohio farm 
remain locked in a domestic pattern ruled by 
its matriarch, Gram, in During the Reign of 
the Queen of Persia by Joan Chase. Here the 
narrative is an interesting experiment in a 
kind of first person plural as the 
interchangeable perspectives of two pairs of 



adolescent sisters control the storytelling 
as "we." 

At one time or another, Gram's household 
includes four of five daughters, two sons-
in-law, five grandchildren and one mean-
spirited husband, but. t.he story centers 
around the slow decline and death of 
daughter Grace. As in Housekeeping, t.he house 
is female territory viewed through 
children's eyes as t.he quart.et. of sist.er-
cousins watch themselves move through peri-
odic family erupt.ions and crises. This is 
not a sentimental journey toward maturity in 
rural America, however. 

Despite Gram's comparative wealth as 
sole owner of the land and homestead, the 
children witness women's lives t.hat. do not. 
grow beyond the necessities of tolerance; 
t.he girls learn from Aunt. Libby's warning: 
"moments of happiness hang like pearls on 
the finest silken thread, certain to be 
snapped, the pearls scattered away." The 
ending of the novel, with Gram's sale of all 
her land and the family's home to devel-
opers, is a painful lesson in the cost of 
independence and power. She can repudiate 
her past. and relinquish all responsibility 

towards others ( a right she seems to have 
"earned" through age), but. the story does 
not present a younger generation of women 
who are more capable, or ready to pick up 
where she leaves off. Indeed, the best hope 
of t.he cousins, Celia (always favored for 
her beauty and success with boys), marries, 
but a suicide attempt sends her back int.o 
the circle of women soon to be uprooted. It 
is difficult to imagine better days ahead. 

Housekeeping is a major achievement in 
contemporary American lit.erat.ure--in t.he 
complexity of its narrative, the craft of 
it.a language, and in it.a evocation of 
women's lives powered by mingled innocence 
and loss, presence and absence. During t.he 
Reign of the Queen of Persia is a sad chron-
icle of women's lives carrying on t.he dis-
appointments and misplaced love from one 
generation to t.he next. Both works at.test 
to the complexity of vision created in the 
most. recent. women's literature, and the 
lessons still to be learned through the 
patterns our households perpetuate. That 
vision is hard to come to terms with, but it 
clearly stakes claims for Robinson and Chase 
as two of the most engrossing writers 
working today. 

The Unfinished Liberation of Chinese Women, 1949-1980. By Phyllis Andors. 
Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1983. 

Diane Dewhurst Belcher, OSU, Department of English 

In her epilogue to The Unfinished Liber-
ation of Chinese Women, 1949-1980, Phillis 
Andors remarks that the major hypothesis is-
suing from her study of modern China is 
"that. t.he role of women in society generally 
is a function not of female sexuality but 
rather of the modes of production or, in 
caaea where 'modes of production' are con-
scious choices, of tdevelopment strategy'" 
(171). What Andors demonstrates so ably 
throusrhout her well-documented historical 
analyaia is exactly that: how women have 
been affected, their emancipation helped and 
hindered, by the successive, often diametri-
cally opposed development. strategies of 
post-"Liberation" (1949) China. Andors 
carefully explores the advances and con-
tradictions in each of the major periods. 
She begins with pre-1949 China, when the 
struggling Chinese Communist Party sought to 
outlaw female infanticide, foot.binding, and 
child marriasre, but for the sake of 
maintaining it.a growing popularity among 
peasants, backed away from efforts to 

emancipate women fully. Andors ends with 
the present "Four Modernizations" period, 
which seems to have finally freed women 
(with its stringent birth control policy) 
from the responsibility of bearing as many 
sons as possible, but at the same time has 
unwittingly brought female infanticide back 
to the countryside. 

Certainly Andors puts to rest. any ling-
ering notions the reader might have of a 
monolithic New China, even under the Great. 
Helmsman, Mao Zedong. She makes it clear 
that. while all modern Chinese women have 
carried the burden of a dynasties-old 
ideology that reduces females to com-
modities, first of their father's, then of 
their husband's, families, their experiences 
have differed greatly in rural and urban 
areas, and from country to country, city t.o 
city, where t.he various development policies 
have been carried out in quite distinct 
ways. Indeed, the most outstanding quality 
of Andors' protrait. of Chinese women is its 
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breadth, not just spatial and temporal but 
also social--for she examines the roles of 
women in the family, in the workplace, in 
the political power structure, and in 
society at large. 

Because Andors does such justice to the 
"complex and uneven realities" of China, her 
treatment of the Great Proletarian Cultural 
Revolution is more than surprising. First 
of all, she employs an unusually narrow 
definition of the Cultural Revolution, 
setting its boundaries from 1966 to 1969. 
Most Chinese themselves take it up to I 976, 
when Mao Zedong died and the Gang of Four 
was overthrown. Certainly the radical 
spirit, the rejection of their own "feudal" 
heritage and of "bourgeois" Western influ-
ence continued until then. Far more sur-
prising is Andors' focus on the gains for 
most Chinese women, particularly in rural 
areas, to the exclusion of the losses suf-
fered by educated urban women. Admit-
tedly, educated women were a minority even 
in the cities, and formed a privileged class 
in a country working toward classlessness; 
hence they could be considered counter-rev-
olutionary. But educated women especially 
deserve attention in a study such as 
Andors'. Perhaps more than any other class 
of women in China the female intelligentsia 
has helped explode the myth of women as 
interior beings. Andors acknowledges this 
when she notes that the xia xiang (sending 
out to the countryside) of educated youth 
was good for rural women: urban students 
served as role models for their rural 
sisters. Andors does not suggest that this 
policy might not have been the best of all 
possible ones tor the students. Nor does 
she mention that not just educated youths, 
who could fairly easily adapt to the rugged 
conditions and manual labor of the country-
side, but intellectuals of all ages, 
labeled the "stinking ninth class," were 
sent out to be re-educated by farmers, to 
learn to grow the rice they had previously 
only known how to consume. Forced to 
abandon productive careers as teachers, 
artists, musicians, most were unable or 
forbidden to pursue their interests in the 
countryside and subjected to demoralizing 
criticism sessions administered by the local 
villagers, who often viewed the newcomers as 
extra mouths to teed. 

Yes, the Cultural Revolution did effect 
some balance, some urban-rural equalizing, 
but at what price? Yes, barefoot, Red Guard 
doctors, many of them trained for only one 

to three months according to Andors, did 
bring a modicum of medical care to many 
rural women tor the first time, but Western-
educated doctors and Western (modern) 
medicine were repudiated, and Western-style 
public health programs such as the anti-
malaria proaram in southern China abolished, 
with predictable results. Yes, political 
study groups were set up in the countryside, 
giving many women the chance to learn the 
skills and gain the self-confidence needed 
tor political activism and Party membership, 
but at the same time universities were 
destroyed and only now are coming into their 
own again. For a decade there was, in 
effect, no higher education for female high 
school graduates to obtain. The moat moving 
critics of this period are the Chinese them-
selves. Andore laments the current Chinese 
leadership's rejection of Maoist, especially 
late Maoist, thought and their embracing of 
modern technological development. Of 
course, Mao was right--to liberate women is 
not simply to manufacture washing machines. 
But no doubt there are many Chinese women 
thankful for the nascent washing machine 
industry, tired of waiting for the social-
ization of "women's work," which was half-
heartedly attempted during the Great Leap 
Forward, or for their husbands to accept a 
fair share of the household drudgery. 
Needless to say though, it will take more 
than household appliances to counteract the 
legacy of the Cultural Revolution, to 
overcome the bitterness of many intel-
lectuals and to convince them that calling 
attention to themselves as accomplished 
individuals entails no risk. 

Yet while I fault Andors tor downplaying 
the plight of intellectuals during the Cul-
tural Revolutuion, undoubtedly her book is 
one of the best available sources of infor-
mation on the subject ot women in modern 
China. The statistics she provides on 
women's involvement in factories, communes, 
and the Party are fascinating. I do, 
however, wish that Andors had occasionally 
departed from her overview and given more of 
a sense of what it felt like to be a woman 
living through the various periods of New 
China. Case histories of a few of the women 
Andors refers to throughout her study could 
have given this sense. As it is, Andors 
tantalizes us with brief accounts of women 
such as the mother of five who also worked 
in a silk factory and managed to rise to 
Party secretarydom, a position of real 
power. One must look to the fiction now 
being produced by Chinese women to find the 



female experience told in compelling detail. A 
work such as Shen Rong's popular and 
controversial novella At Middle Age makes it 
difficult for a reader or a viewer of the 
movie based on this story not to feel the 
conflicting demands of family and the People 

Threads 
A film written by Barry Hines. 
Produced and directed by Mick Jackson. 

on the modern Chinese woman. Nevertheless, 
anyone who wants to better understand the 
condition of women in the People's Republic 
of China should read The Unfinished 
Liberation of Chinese Women. 

Mary Sullivan, OSU, Center for Women's Studies/Dept. of Sociology 

"To contemplate nuclear war is to entertain 
the concept of the end of immortality, not 
just the idea of death. . . " 

--Helen Caldicott 

The BBC Television production Threads, 
written by Barry Hines and produced and 
directed by Mick Jackson, is a haunting and 
devastating portrayal of life in Sheffield, 
England, in the aftermath of global nuclear 
warfare. The film is significant on several 
levels: it provides the most far-reaching 
account to date of the effects of nuclear 
war, spanning a thirteen-year period after 
the onset of the initial annihilation; in 
addition, great care is taken to provide the 
viewer with a scientifically accurate por-
trayal of conditions after the event-that 
is, the struggle to survive the long-term 
impact of the nuclear winter and the 
accompanying famine, disease, and physical 
complications of radiation exposure. And 
finally, Threads raises important issues 
regarding the role of art and the creation 
of aesthetics which are relevant to our 
nuclear age. 

The film opens in Sheffield as a young 
couple, working-class Jimmy Kemp and middle-
class Ruth Beckett, are faced with the pros-
pect of Ruth's unexpected pregnancy. As the 
decision is made to marry, and amidst the 
communication between the two families, 
world events are crowded into the background 
in the minds of the individual partici-
pants. From the opening scene, however, 
this other global level of narration is 
presented through newscasts on the tele-
vision and radio. Virtually every scene is 
marked by the presence of another voice, in 
some form of the media, which informs us of 
the destabilizing situation in the Middle 
East. The military conflict, which in-
itially involves the United States and the 

Soviet Union, begins as many small-scale 
crises do, and gradually escalates in a 
disturbingly familiar pattern. 

As emergency plans are being set into 
action by the government, Ruth and Jimmy 
look at an apartment and contemplate the 
future: "it will be lovely," Ruth assures 
him. Meanwhile, as a boy plays with a toy 
war plane, and children gather in a school-
yard, men in the background are unloading 
blankets and supplies, words such as "combat 
readiness" and "moving nuclear warheads" are 
overheard on the radio, and planes carrying 
troops fly over. Each of these elements is 
so much a part of our day-to-day existence 
that their significance is effectively 
denied; as Jimmy sits with a friend in a 
pub, the bartender changes the channel on 
the television from news of the transport of 
nuclear weapons to an old movie, and the 
phenomenon of psychic numbing to the 
potential consequences is clearly relayed. 
(Jimmy asks hie friend, "Aren't you 
afraid?" His response is,"there's nothing 
we can do about it; if we are going to cop 
it, might as well go out with a bang . . 
What about these two birds at the next 
table?") 

As the world situation deteriorates, 
however, demonstrations fill the streets. 
Jimmy and Ruth standby as workers call for a 
general strike "while there's still time," 
and peace activists are harassed by counter-
demonstrators. What Threads effectively 
presents is the inability of the individual 
to stop the sequence of events once it 
begins, and it begins with several nuclear 
explosions in the Middle East. Ruth cries 
in her empty new apartment as directions 
come over the radio ("just in case") of how 
to dispose of bodies and create a safety 
spot in one's home. 
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Finally, the sirens go off, and the 

unthinkable begins to actually occur. A 
total of 210 megatons are exploded on 
Rritain alone. Images of the fiery 
destruction of the nuclear holocaust--
buildings and glass melting, human beings 
vaporized and incinerated--are accompanied 
by a moment of agonizing and complete 
silence, representing the end of life and 
the destruction of hope for the future. 

Ruth manages to survive the initial 
destruction; with other survivors, she faces 
radiation sickness, panic and shock, food 
and water shortages, and the loss of her 
family and Jimmy. In one of the most strik-
ing images of the film, as Ruth wanders 
through the ruins of the city, she is con-
fronted with a motionless woman, holding the 
charred body of her baby in her arms. Lat.er 
in the film, she fantasizes about a healthy 
baby in the pre-war world, but the image is 
quickly replaced with the memory of the 
shocked woman holding her dead child. 

From the beginning of the film, the 
thematic issues of birth, death, and the 
future are linked with Ruth and her preg-
nancy. The issue of legitimacy is raised as 
well, and on one level, the bomb is the 
"legitimized" offspring of patriarchy. As 
the earth is raped by the devastating 
effects of the nuclear fallout. and the lat.er 
onset of the nuclear winter, Ruth gives 
birth t.o a daughter. In the post-war world, 
the medieval-level population struggles to 
find food and survive the outbreak of 
diseases; the violence of day-to-day sur-
vival is evident. as Rut.h's daughter is raped 
at the age of twelve by a young man in a 
fight for food. At the conclusion of 
Threads, Ruth appears an old woman on the 
verge of death; her eyes, which have 
literally seen too much, are blinded by 
cataracts. Her daughter gives birth to a 
grossly deformed baby, and as it is placed 
in her arms, she utters a silent scream, 
which connects her to the moment of silence 
which preceeded her own birth, just. as all 
future life is connected genetically to that 
one, eternal moment of destruct.ion. 

The two filmic techniques used most 
effectively in Threads include documentary-
like aspects and the reliance upon radical 
juxtaposition of images and realities. 
Black-and-white stills, narration, and 
titles presenting statistics and scientific 
details (numbers of dead and unburied, 
specific diseases, etc.) are all documentary 
elements, and these are combined with images 

of the suffering of individuals. This kind 
of third person narration within the film 
allows for more perspective than any one 
character could impart., and provides an 
important degree of accuracy of information 
concerning the scientific consequences of 
nuclear war. It could be argued that this 
distances the audience from the emotional 
consequences of the film, but it is juxta-
posed with the individual suffering of 
characters and the fate of Ruth, and thus 
creates an identification with both the 
individual and an awareness of the larger 
realm of the destruct.ion of all life as we 
know it. 

Another essential juxtaposition is the 
difference in the social roles of the male 
and female characters in the film. Ruth is 
inevitably associated with the female role 
of the renewal of life; in stark contrast, 
the overwhelming presence of authority 
(soldiers, police, government officials) is 
male. It. is significant that the most. elo-
quent voice proclaiming the necessity of 
peace comes from a woman activist at a 
rally, and her hecklers are male. If 
nuclear war should happen, she warns, "the 
Russians would have conquered a corpse of a 
country." As preparations for the pos-
sibility of war escalate, we see a wife 
packing her husband's suitcase; he and other 
male authorities later die in their shelter, 
buried under tons of rubble, with pictures 
of their families on their desktops. After 
the nuclear destruction, patriarchy con-
tinues in its own perverse fashion. 
Soldiers and police shoot looters, perform 
executions, and control the initial food 
supply. As Ruth realizes in her shelter, 
she cannot protect her baby from radiation 
and the ominous future. She leaves her 
cellar in shock, and as she wanders through 
the ruins of the city, the audience is pro-
vided with the haunting experience and point 
of view of a survivor. Indeed, it. could be 
said that Ruth is a sort of tragic heroine 
in Threads; she is an ordinary woman forced 
to confront the nightmare of existence after 
nuclear destruct.ion. 

The very concept of the juxtaposition of 
radical opposites, employed so effectively 
within the structure of Threads, can also 
serve as an illumination of the process of 
what has been described as "psychic numbing" 
or the denial of the possibility and effects 
of nulcear war. In the creation of such a 
dual consciousness, the dominant feature is 
the emphasis on day-to-day activity and the 
denial/repression of the ever-present threat 



of nuclear extinction. In Threads, these 
two worlds of the individual and the larger 
global situation are interconnected and 
inseparable. Denial becomes increasingly 
difficult for individual characters as the 
media bombards them with news of the larger 
cr1s1s. It is in this sense that the issue 
of psychic numbing is transferred from 
Threads to the audience, and questions 
regarding the creation of art in a nuclear 
age are raised. On one level, the very act 
of creation itself is a leap of faith--a 
re-taking of the power to define issues 
politically and intellectually, as well as 
to shape the meaning and form of aesthetics 
relevant to the nuclear age. Questions 
emerge regarding the function of a work such 
as Threads; does it inform and motivate the 
audience, or merely reinforce feelings of 
fatalism and powerlessness? According to 
Dr. Helen Caldicott, the most essential and 
immediate goal of activists for nuclear 
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disarmament is to break through the shield 
of psychic numbing and ignorance surrounding 
nuclear war. As she concludes in Missile 
Envy, "The logical consequence of the prepa-
ration for nuclear war is nuclear war. The 
behavior that perpetuates this race to 
oblivion can only be changed when people 
actually allow themselves to contemplate the 
true medical and ecological implications of 
such an event. Only then will they make a 
conscious decision to devote their lives . . . 
to save the creation." 1 Threads provides 
some understanding of the significance of 
the nuclear threat, and forces us to com-
prehend and confront the unthinkable, even 
if it is only for a few hours. 

1 Helen Caldicott, Missile Envy (New York: 
William Morrow and Company, 1984), p. 263 
(emphasis added). 
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